Great Milton Parish Council

www.greatmilton.org.uk
c/o Joanna Botha, 01844 338150, clerk@greatmilton.org.uk
7 Kings Close, Worminghall, Aylesbury, Bucks, HP18 9JW


Minutes of the Great Milton Annual Parish meeting held on Monday 11th April 2011 

at 8pm in the Pavilion:
Present:

Cllrs. Stephen Harrod (Chair), Ian Bradley, Peter Fewell and Christine Pepperell.

In Attendance:
Joanna Botha (Clerk)

David Turner (County Councillor)


John Nowell-Smith (District Councillor)


Andy Noble (Recreation Ground Management Committee)


Victor Story (The Sheppard Charitable Trust and the Kent & Couling Charity)

Niki Patrick (Old Field Committee)


Jon Devitt (Hard Surface Play Area Committee)


Clare Blakeway-Phillips (Great Milton Plan Steering Group)

An additional 6 members of the public
1 Apologies for Absence

Ken Rogers (Vice Chair), Phil Ashworth and Doug Colley 
2 Minutes of the Previous Meeting held on Monday 19th April 2010
The minutes of the previous meeting were confirmed as a true and accurate record.  
3 Annual Report of the Parish Council

Stephen Harrod delivered the Annual Report for Great Milton Parish Council – see appendix.
4/5
Parish Council Accounts for the year ended 31st March 2011

Parish Council Observations on its Finances 
The Clerk/Responsible Financial Officer (RFO) circulated the Great Milton Parish Council accounts for the year ended 31st March 2011 to all of those present.

The total balance brought forward on 1st April 2010 was £25,409.13. Total payments for the year stood at £29,536.5. This figure is significantly higher than usual as it includes the repayment of £1,890 of funds held in reserve for the Pavilion refurbishment project, the payment of £6,590 in grants earmarked for the Pavilion refurbishment project and £5325.63 earmarked from general reserves for the resurfacing of the Recreation Ground entrance. Total receipts for the year were £19,312.38. The balance carried forward as at 31st March 2011 is £15,185.01. Of this total, £1,480 is earmarked for the Parish Plan and £1,740 is earmarked for the remainder of the resurfacing of the Recreation Ground entrance. 
Regarding the budget for 2011-12, the main point noted by the Clerk/RFO was that the precept has been increased, reflecting the need to plan for village projects such as the resurfacing of the Recreation Ground entrance. The budget for receipts in 2011/12 is £23,588.00, significantly higher than the previous year because it includes a potential grant of £5,000 for village projects. The budget for payments balances with this at £23,588.00, including a £5,000 expenditure on village projects.
6
Annual Report and Financial Statements
A
The Great Milton Recreation Ground
Andy Noble delivered the annual report for GMRG Management Committee – see appendix.
B
The Sheppard Charitable Trust
Victor Story urged organisations to approach the trust for funds and delivered the report on behalf of the trustees – see appendix.
C
The Kent and Couling Charity
Victor Story urged people to let the charity know of people in need and delivered the report on behalf of the trustees – see appendix.
D
The Old Field Charity
Niki Patrick delivered the annual report on behalf of the Old Field Committee – see appendix.
E
The Hard Surface Play Area

Jon Devitt delivered the annual report for the HSPA Committee – see appendix. 
F
The Great Milton Plan 
Clare Blakeway-Phillips circulated the finalised Parish Plan Questionnaire and provided a progress report on behalf of the Great Milton Plan Steering Group. The team had focused on pre-survey work, refining the findings from the two village workshops and feedback from individuals and groups; informing the development of the final questionnaire. Every member of the parish will be encouraged to complete this questionnaire during April/May 2011.  The results will be analysed and fed back to the village to inform a Plan, reflecting residents’ priorities. A grant from ORCC had supported the workshops and will cover the printing of the questionnaire. SODC will carry out the analysis of the questionnaires.  
7 County and District Councillors
John Nowell-Smith delivered his final report as District Councillor as he will not be standing for re-election. He reported that the district council had not put up council tax, although the police authority had done. The newly merged services with the Vale of the White Horse have settled well and have been an efficient move. He thanked the Parish Council for being good colleagues and the Chair responded with thanks to JN-S for eight years’ service. 

David Turner delivered his report as County Councillor (Chalgrove Division) – see appendix.
8
Resolutions

None
9
Any Other Business

None
The meeting closed at 9.45pm.
Signed:

Stephen Harrod
Chairman, Great Milton Parish Council
April 16th 2012
APPENDIX – FULL COPIES OF ANNUAL REPORTS

Great Milton Parish Council Annual Report
Annual Report for the year to 31st March 2011
We live in interesting times!
That was going to be my whole report but I felt on reflection that perhaps a little more detail might be appropriate.

I took over this role only last summer and there has been a fair bit of activity in this relatively short time.  I thought it best to simply summarise what I think have been the high- (and low-) lights of this period.
Children’s Centre and other planning matters

· This proved to be divisive for the village but I still maintain we took the correct approach in the light of the potential long term negative consequences;

· Apart from this, there have been few controversial planning applications that have caused much of a stir, with the possible exception of the Brook Bank application which was eventually approved with some stringent clauses to restrict over-development of the site in the future.  Work on this project has yet to commence but will no doubt cause some obstruction on Church Road, which I ask that we all tolerate as good-naturedly as possible.

Parking, traffic and roads

· The village continues to suffer from a plethora of vehicles and we have yet to find a long term solution to the congestion resulting on our roads;

· Speeding was raised as a concern amongst residents and we conducted a traffic survey via SODC Highways Department, which found little evidence of speeding though they acknowledged there was a perception caused by the occasional offender;

· As a means to reduce this SODC suggested the removal of white lines in the middle of the roads, which apparently results in lower speeds as drivers feel less confident of their position on the road.  This will be undertaken in due course and a second traffic survey conducted to establish the results;

· Our road surfaces, like the rest of the country, are suffering the effects of a harsh winter and we are ardently pursuing SODC Highways for repairs on an on-going basis but in the face of severe funding shortages. (Perhaps our next district councillor may be able to exert further pressure following the upcoming election?)

Village greens

· We have successfully encouraged most residents to refrain from parking on the village greens, which is not only unsightly but also illegal, though one or two recalcitrant individuals continue to ignore this on occasion.

Le Manoir

· We all suffered from their parking problems last year, which we raised with RB who was able to achieve a satisfactory outcome for all;

· More recently, the felling of the pine trees was an unfortunate incident for which RB has apologised and the village has voiced its opinion – ad nauseam.  As a PC we behaved quite correctly, raising it with RB and receiving assurances that all was above board.  Subsequent investigation revealed that this was not the case and we took this up with RB immediately.  As the case was being investigated by SODC (and still is) we rightly left well alone.  We as a council have faced some severe flak over this approach from a few vociferous residents who have opined that we are incompetent.  I and my fellow councillors take great exception to these unfounded allegations and I will address this issue for (hopefully) the last time in the next Bulletin.  I am happy that the village feels able to speak out via the Bulletin as this is what we have encouraged and I don’t believe we should censor any correspondence now or in the future.  However, enough is enough and I intend that we should put this incident behind us and support RB in his efforts to beautify the area in the long term.

The Bulletin

· Changed the format to A5 and this has been well received;

· Advertising revenue is holding up well and needs to be encouraged; 

· Both Manny and Hazel have stood down from their respective roles as editor and advertising manager after many years of sterling contribution to the PC and their efforts will be greatly missed.  We extend our thanks to both of them for having given generously of their time for very little reward.

Pavilion

· Contributed to the refurbishment, but I shall leave that for Andy Noble to take the kudos.

Recreation ground driveway

· Resurfaced the appalling entranceway to the Rec. Ground and await completion of this with a final surface coating later in April.
Footpaths

· Footpaths have been well maintained, by and large;

· With the work underway in the Manoir field there will no doubt be some minor obstruction to this well-used footpath in the short term but we ask users to bear with this in the interest of developing the proposed orchard, which we believe will be an asset to the village once completed;

· Thanks must go to Charles Peers for his continued efforts to develop and maintain footpaths in the area, with work commencing shortly on the establishment of an extension footpath between Little and Great Milton, adjacent to the A329. 

Vandalism and anti-social behaviour

· Thankfully these continue to be the exception in this community and we will continue to make every effort to maintain that situation, whilst taking appropriate action when necessary;

· Litter continues to be a problem and we encourage all walkers to continue their efforts in picking up litter during their perambulations.  A very successful litter-pick was carried out on April 2, resulting in the collection of 23 large bags of rubbish and recycling, plus 1 TV.  Thanks to all those who took part.

Local amenities

· The shop and Post Office continue to provide great value to the village and are deserving of our continued support;

· The Bull has undergone some radical changes in the past year and the new management have stamped their own unique mark on this last remaining pub in the village.  I would also encourage residents to support this establishment as much as possible in the interest of the village as a whole.

My final highlight has been working with a great team of fellow councillors in managing the village’s affairs over the past months.  My sincere thanks to them all, for making this sometimes thankless task a sometimes enjoyable one, and a special thank you and farewell to Phil Ashworth who will not be standing for re-election this year due to increasing work commitments.  Ken Rogers will also not be standing for re-election, following his move to France and I also extend our thanks and best wishes to Ken for his contributions to date.
Incidentally, SODC reports that no new nominations have been received for the Parish Council for the coming year, with five of your existing council nominated to stand again.  As a result there will be no need for a Parish Council election, and in fact we shall be looking to co-opt two additional councillors as soon as possible.  A final thank you to Jo, our very able and efficient clerk, who has very successfully taken over the reins and jumped in at the deep end, learning to swim very quickly and making a great contribution to the smooth running of council business.
In closing, it has been quite an eventful and very interesting period for me in this role and I trust I may continue to enjoy the support of the Council and the residents of the Parish in the coming year.

Stephen Harrod, Chair
11 April 2011
Great Milton Recreation Ground Management Committee
Great Milton Recreation Ground

Annual Report for the year to 31st March 2011
1. The Recreation Ground, The Green, Great Milton, Oxfordshire, OX44 7NP is registered with the Charity

Commissioners (No 304308) and constituted by a scheme dated 4th July 1979.

2.   The charity is administered by the Great Milton Recreation Ground Management Committee, which for 2010/11 comprised:
        Chairman                  Mr Andrew Noble

        Vice Chair                 Mr Malcolm Horsley

        Secretary                   not filled

        Treasurer                  see below 

        Other members     
Ms Clare Blakeway-Phillips, Mr Michael Robinson, Mr James Cunningham, Mrs Emma Wragg, Dr Emily Johns, Mrs Michele Block, Mr Darren Brown and Mr Paul Dennis.
3.
The Custodian Trustees – Great Milton Parish Council

4.
Treasurer – Mrs Anne Pope

5.
Composition of the Committee – the maximum membership may be 3 elected members, 8 representative


members and up to 4 co-opted members. The committee hold office until the following AGM.

6.
Elective members – there were no members elected at the last AGM.

7.
Co-opted members – Andrew Noble, Malcolm Horsley and Emma Wragg were co-opted to the committee.

8.
Representative Members – the appointing body and number to be appointed were- 

Body



Number
Representatives         

Parish Council


2         

Mrs Michele Block & Mr Michael Robinson       

PCC



2         

Ms Clare Blakeway-Phillips 

Youth Club


1          

Not represented

Cricket Club


1          

Mr Paul Dennis

Football Club


1          

Mr Darren Brown

Governors of GM School

1         

Mr James Cunningham  

Little Owls Nursery

1         

 Dr Emily Johns

9.
Objects – the object of the Charity is the provision and maintenance of facilities for the recreation and leisure time occupation for the residents of Great Milton parish; in particular a playing field with ancillary facilities and a playground for young children.
10.
Discussion – during the year all the facilities administered by the Charity were used extensively by a wide range of members of the community. The Pavilion continues to be home to Little Owls Nursery, the Cricket & Football Clubs, Junior Sports and other local Societies and for various social and fund raising events. It also serves as the venue for Parish Council meetings and as the village Polling Station. The Playing Field continues to be used extensively for various ad-hoc activities and also more formally by the Cricket and Football Clubs, Junior Sports, Football coaching and for diverse events such as the Church Fete, the School Sports Day and the Fireworks Party. 

During the year we have almost completed phases 1 & 2 of the Pavilion revitalisation project. After many years of hard work we were delighted to have all our grant applications to a wide range of bodies all accepted within a very short period time during May and June 2010. This led to an intense period of activity during the summer as we attempted to get all the legal hurdles, such as proof of ownership and title and the signing of contracts resolved in order that work could commence during the school summer holidays.

Works started in early August with the intention of completing the refurbishment of the main hall by early September in order that Little Owls Nursery could reopen on time for the winter term. This was achieved on time and the contractors then proceeded with the reconfiguration of the toilets and changing rooms and the replacement of the roof, windows and doors. 

Our intention was to open the building for public use in early November and thanks to a fantastic effort the Pavilion was re-christened in the monsoon like conditions that drenched the Fireworks night on November 5th. The contractors then continued tidying up the loose ends and on the external access works which were unfortunately hampered by the severe weather in December and January. The works were completed and Building Control sign off was eventually achieved in March 2011. However, we have now discovered that we need to apply for retrospective Planning Permission for the skylight in the lobby area and so final completion will not now be until the summer.

The final cost of the project will be just under £180,000 and funding has been secured from the following sources: 
SODC = £62,000

WREN = £44,500

Early Years = £40,000

Great Milton Parish Council = £8,450 (including funds held on account)

Little Owls Nursery = £8,000

OCC = £7,500

The Sheppard Trust = £5,500

Donations from the community = £3,200

With the balance coming from our own funds along with a significant “in kind” contribution. We are indebted to all those people and organisations whose support has made this project possible, either through financial contributions or through donations of time and effort, and of course all those who coped with the mess and inconvenience while the work was carried out. I hope that everyone feels that the sacrifices were worth it.
On other matters, having taken advice from the Oxfordshire Playing Fields Association we have installed traffic calming measures and signage at the Recreation Ground driveway entrance. It is a well-known fact that cars and children don’t mix and we are very grateful to The Sheppard Trust for their donation towards the costs of this work. I am also pleased to report that thanks to further support from the Sheppard Trust we have also been able to buy new goal posts for the football teams and this has eliminated a significant safety risk associated with the old steel posts. 
During the year our Vice Chairman Malcolm Horsley has left the Committee and I would like to thank him for all his work on behalf of the Recreation Ground. Throughout the year we have continued our work to improve the environment of the Recreation Ground for the benefit of all, and due to the continued heavy use of the sports pitches we intend to do work on the grass surface in the next year.
The financing of the insurance and most of the grass cutting and grounds maintenance is provided by the Parish Council. The proceeds from the sale of the “garage strip” in 2003 continue to be invested according to the guidelines laid down by the Charity Commission. I would also like to thank the Trustees of the Sheppard Trust for their continued support of our activities. 
11.
Financial Information - the Treasurers Report and Accounts for the Year ending 31st March 2011 shows that the Charity held cash reserves of £3,000 at the year end. 

12.
Connected Party Transactions - Trustees have received reimbursement of expenses incurred with third parties on production of receipts. 

13.
Disability Discrimination Act – the Trustees are aware of their responsibilities under this legislation and have a plan to address this issue.

14.
Future Developments – having achieved so much this year we are now open to suggestions from the community for areas that people would like to see improved.

15.
Conclusion – Finally, I would like to thank all the committee members for their efforts, and in particular Emily Johns whose help with the fund-raising made the Pavilion Project possible.

I would also like to thank Anne Pope for all her work as our Treasurer, Paul Wakefield for his diligent work in auditing our activities and Richard Pearce for his invaluable help and support for the Pavilion project. 

 I would also like to express my gratitude to all those people who have given their time throughout the year to help maintain the Recreation Ground, Pavilion and Play Area for the benefit of the community. The selfless work of all of these individuals for the community goes largely unrecognised, and we would be delighted if more people in the village would offer their help towards the common good.

      
Andrew Noble

Chair

31st March 2011
The Sheppard Charitable Trust
Annual Report for 2010
The Sheppard Charitable Trust was established and is regulated by a scheme sealed by the Charity Commissioners on 15th October 1993 and is a direct successor of the Great Milton Men’s and Boy’s Institute. It derives its income from the investment of the net proceeds from the sale of the property bequested to it under the will of Miss Ellen Katharine Sheppard in 1906. Under Clause 23 of the Scheme it is it is required to apply that income ‘for any charitable purpose for the general benefit of the inhabitants of the Parish of Great Milton’.

The Trust is controlled and operated by seven Trustees appointed in accordance with Clauses 4-9 of the scheme; theses comprise an Ex-Officio Trustee (the Rector of Great Milton with Little Milton and Great Haseley), four nominated Trustees and two co-opted Trustees. At the year end, the seven Trustees in office were:
Ex Officio
Rev Victor Story

Nominated
Miss Ann Price, Mr John Davis, Mr Anthony D’Anger, Mrs Sylvia Kirby

Co-opted
Mrs Christine Donnelly, Mr Michael Ashworth

During the year the Trustees met twice and ten grant applications were received. Nine were approved and all have been paid. The nine grants approved, together with one agreed in 2005, totalled £14,950 and were paid to:

Grant No

130
Great Milton Recreation Ground Committee

£5500

165
Great Milton School




£1350

166
Great Milton Junior Sports




£500

167 
The Neighbours Club




£1400

168
Great Milton School




£1000

169
Great Milton Junior Sports




£1000

170
Great Milton Recreation Ground Management Committee
£1200

171
Great Milton Football Club




£500

172
Little Owls Nursery




£2000

173
Great Milton Hard Surface Play Area


£500

Total







£14,950
Total income for the year was £10,254.76. Expenditure by way of grants was £9450 to which was added £5,500 for a grant agreed in 2005, but paid in 2010. After adding administration costs of £120 expenditure totalled £15,070. This led to an excess of expenditure over income of £4815.24. When this figure was debited from the balance of the Income Fund at the end of the previous year - £19,540.81- the balance in the fund was £14,792.98.
There remained at 31st December 2010 an amount of £9904.17 available for disbursements in grants. Any new or established organisations within the parish of Great Milton, whose purpose is for the benefit of the inhabitants, are welcome to apply to the Trust for a grant.
Jane Willis

20th March 2011
The Kent & Couling Charity

Annual Report for the year ended 31st March 2011
The Annual Income for the Charity amounts to some £464.

Since in 2010 we were not in a position to make a distribution, we decided for 2011 to give each of our 13 recipients a gift voucher of £50 to be used for goods, but not tobacco products, purchased at the village shop.
We tend to give to the single, widowed, or retired, but not to those where a member of the household is in employment.

Victor Story

April 2011

Great Milton Hard Surface Play Area Joint User Committee

Annual report for the year ended 31st March 2011
Committee members:

School




Parish Council
Mike Block (Chairman) 


Susan Read

Nollag McGrath (Treasurer) 

Jon Devitt

Paul Isaacs                                                    Wendy Richardson

This was a successful year, where membership has increased to a total of 60 members. We were again able to offer subsidised coaching courses, with the generous support of The Sheppard Trust, for Great Milton children, both through the tennis club and for the school, a great help in attracting young members. 

Total funds as at 31 March 2011 stood at just over £12,000 and this money can only be spent on the upkeep of the court. After 19 years of use, the existing court has been in need of re-surfacing for some time and this could be completed using the existing funds. However, in consultation with the Parish Council and GM School, it was agreed that as more allotment land has been released for use by the school, the hard surface play area should be extended to the area next to the Recreation Ground, where space for an enlarged hard surface play area suitable for multiple sports, including tennis and 5-a-side football, is possible. A survey of the village was completed, which indicated that parishioners were in favour of the new play area. A contractor has been selected after we received several quotes for the work, however, it was noted that the current lease of the former allotment land by the Parish Council to Oxfordshire County Council expires in May 2013. As potential funders will require the new facility to have long term use, the Parish Council has agreed to draw up a new 20 year lease of the land, starting immediately.

In the meantime, we are in the process of submitting a planning application to SODC for the new courts.

Activities and Events

The coaching has been as popular as ever this year, with 56 children and adults completing 12-week courses and free coaching for Great Milton School pupils. We have expanded the coaching programme by using two coaches and were able to offer coaching on both Wednesday afternoons and evenings, Friday evenings and Sunday afternoons, as demand from both adults and children was always greater than the number of places available.

Two Sports Activity weeks for children (both members and non-members) were held in the summer. An average of 18 children per day attended and enjoyed 10 days of sport run by our coach, Neil James, jointly sponsored by the HSPA and The Sheppard Trust. During the year we had a number of tennis matches (a variety of mens doubles, ladies doubles and mixed doubles) – against Horton-cum-Studley, Thame, North Oxford and Bicester tennis clubs. 

Mike Block

Chair
31st March 2011

Allotment for Exercise and Recreation (Old Field) Charity number: 283269

Annual Report for the year to 31st March 2011
Firstly I would like to thank all the trustees and committee members who have given up their valuable time to help with the activities of Old Field. We are lucky to have this quiet place to walk the dog and watch the seasons change.

· Sponsored trees planted in 2007 were carefully checked at our meeting in the field on 9th April, and it was heartening to see that after a second hard winter most of the trees are flourishing. There have been one or two casualties and these will be replaced. 

· Indigenous wild flowers that were planted in 2009 in the main wood area are doing well. Snowdrops, anemones and bluebells have flowered to date and we expect primroses and cowslips to follow.

· The owl box in one of the old oak trees has been shown some interest by a kestrel and the other nest boxes in the wood have their usual inhabitants of Blue tits and Great tits.
· Pond maintenance will again be needed to clear some of the Bog Bean from the pond to keep it from taking over; this has become an annual job.

We regret that Fred Smith has not been well recently and feels he may have to discontinue representing the Parish Council on the Old Field Committee. The appointment of any replacement for Fred will be considered at our Annual General Meeting on Monday 16th May at 7.30pm in Fullers Field Community Room, to which everyone is invited.
Old Field continues to be a great place for people and wildlife and the Trustees hope the parishioners of Great Milton continue to enjoy the tranquillity of the field. Our small Committee hold regular meetings in the field on the second Saturday morning of each month, regardless of the weather, to socialise and carry out any small items of maintenance. As the field belongs to every resident in Great Milton, we will welcome anyone who feels the need for a couple of hours of fresh air. It’s great fun. 

The accounts will be tabled at our AGM on the 16th May 2011 the approximate balance is £7900 a copy of the Accounts along with the Minutes will be sent to the Parish Council after the meeting.

Niki Patrick

Chair

11th April 2011
County Councillor’s Annual Report
Great Milton Annual Parish Meeting

April 11th 2011
The Chalgrove Division of Oxfordshire County Council covers the Parishes of, Chalgrove, Cuddesdon and Denton, Garsington, Great Haseley, Great Milton, Little Milton, Marsh & Toot Baldon, Tiddington with Albury, Waterperry, and Waterstock.

During the last 12 months I have served on the following committees:

Growth & Infrastructure Scrutiny Committee (mostly dealing with environmental, Transport & economic Issues).

Cotswolds & Malverns Transport Partnership.

Oxfordshire County Council South Africa Link Group.

Oxfordshire Youth Advisory Group.

Rural Children’s Centres Steering Committee.

I also from time to time substitute for colleagues on other committees.

I am also a member of the Shadow Cabinet with the portfolio of Transport Implementation Issues.

I am also a member of the Culham JET site’s Local liaison Committee.

General Situation

Virtually the whole year has been dominated by the National economic climate and the cuts which have been made in Central Government Grants to Local Authorities.  This has had a dramatic effect on the County Council’s activities.  Every department has been charged with making savings to balance the books in the 2011/12 budget and the future year’s medium term financial plans.

The Budget

This year's budget showed a County Council Tax increase of 0.00% compared with last year's increase of 2.75%.  There was a Government incentive of an extra 2.5% grant for Councils who set a zero Council Tax increase.  Nevertheless, the cuts in overall grants from Government has forced the County Council into making an additional £115 million of cuts over the next four years.

Highway & Pavement Maintenance

The severe weather conditions during the latter part 2010 took its toll on our roads and pavements, with ever increasing numbers of potholes appearing.  It is clear that many roads need completely replacing rather than re-patching, but the money required to do that is way beyond the means of the County Council.  Given the present economic climate I see a very difficult situation in maintaining highways at even a satisfactory level.

Education

Whilst Oxfordshire’s results in GCSE's and A levels have shown a steady improvement over the last few years we still lag behind other similar demography counties. Efforts are being made to spread best practice; but the process is slow.

Children’s Centre for Great Milton

Whilst not having a permanent site the County Council has been operating a Children’s Centre at various Village Hall locations in this area and will continue to do so. There are discussions going on about combined use of the Wheatley Youth Facility which is under threat of closure in the cuts to the Youth service.

Bus Services

The County Council has now reviewed the bus service subsidy provision for our area. In putting out tenders due to the cuts in Government grants the County Council were looking to make approximately £200K of savings in this area alone.  I spoke on your behalf at the Cabinet Decisions Committee and am pleased to report that Great Milton will continue to have an hourly bus service to Oxford.  The responsibility for the National Bus Pass scheme for people over sixty years of age has passed from the District Councils, in our case SODC to OCC although for this coming year SODC will continue to administer it on behalf of OCC in South Oxfordshire.  The grant from Government to OCC is some £4 million less than it was costing the five District Councils for the whole County.

Future Temporary Closure of A329 at Milton Common
This work is still not scheduled to be done! Watch this space!

County Council Review of Speed Limits
These were caught up in the moratorium following the cuts made to Central Government grants whilst the County Council reviewed all its expenditure.  However they have now been put back into the work programme commencing in June.  The outcomes for our area you will remember are (a) the speed limit over the M40 on the A329 will be increased from 30 to 40 MPH.  I opposed this as I feel is a very dangerous step to take given the visibility problems when turning off London road and the M40 onto the A329, (b) the B480 from Stadhampton to Watlington is to be reduced to 50 MPH which I supported, (c) the speed limit on the B4015 from Chiselhampton to Clifton Hampden via the Golden Balls roundabout is to be 50 MPH which I also supported, (d) the speed limit on the A418 from Thame to Wheatley which I supported is to be reduced to 50 MPH whilst keeping the limit through Tiddington to 30 MPH and (e) the limit on London Road in Milton Common will be increased from 30 to 40 MPH which I opposed but for me was a very marginal decision.

Speed Cameras

You will have seen in the media that the cameras have now been put back on in Oxfordshire with the Police funding them and not the County Council.  Fatal accidents and speeds increased during the period they were switched off vindicating in my opinion those who opposed them being switched off.

Youth Service
Youth Service still provides a “Chill Out” source of grants for young peoples’ activities. These grants are for capital or revenue items. Funds which have to be bid for total £100k and grants on a matched funding basis are up to £5k. The Youth Service has also been a victim of the cuts and no youth officer support will be given to most youth facilities in the future. This is a very retrograde step in my opinion and will only cause extra problems for Social Services and the Police in the future.

Libraries

In the budget the County Council’s proposals to close libraries has led to a massive protest from the general public.  The period for consultation on whether local solutions can be found to keep libraries open has been extended.  I am concerned that if Libraries such as Benson are closed then this will put extra strain on the mobile library service so this needs watching closely.  A so called “Big Society” fund of £600k has been established for people to bid for in an effort to find local solutions to save Libraries.  This is also available for Youth activity centres so it will not go very far!

Waste Collection Centres

The proposal to close the Redbridge Waste Reception centre to private individuals has now been dropped.  This followed a very strong public protest.  This is now being reviewed.  In my view this would have led to an increase in fly tipping in this area.
Finally may I thank you for the positive way in which we have worked together during the last year and I am looking forward to working with you in the forthcoming year.

David Turner

Oxfordshire County Councillor, (Chalgrove Division)
